March 28, 2009
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the special emergency March 28, 2009  meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

A special emergency meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Saturday, March 28, 2009 at 9:00 a.m. in the City Hall Conference Room, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 (absent)
Donna Turner


           
Darryl Carter

                                             
Jerry Epps

                                                   
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

Representatives from Departments:
Tammie McMichael                                                  

Representatives from News Media:

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the special emergency meeting of the Eden City Council to order.  He then turned the meeting over to the City Manager.
Mr. Corcoran explained that they would first be going over the main handout (which was added to the minutes as a part of the transcription).  

He began by explaining the purpose of this memorandum which was to provide them with an update of where he was concerning the proposed budget for FY 2009-10 and to outline recommended solutions for addressing the projected deficit in the self insurance fund for FY 2009-10.
Unfortunately, there were no magic bullets at their disposal which would allow them to solve their current dilemma without some pain and sacrifice.  He noted that the proposed budget did not include pay increases and hardly any capital outlay items.  He pointed out that it was a very strict budget and he asked them to please consider the following:
1. As of 03-27-09 the draft copy of the proposed budget for FY 2009-10 reflects the following:

General Fund Revenues:


$12,051,300

General Fund Expenditures:


$12,772,500





Difference       ($     721,200)

He noted that they were still short $721,200 in the General Fund (mentioned above) and short $1.126 million in the Water & Sewer Fund (mentioned below) and they were also short approximately $690,875 in the Self Insurance Fund.  
Water & Sewer Fund Revenues:

$  7,417,500

Water & Sewer Fund Expenditures:

$  8,544,100





Difference       ($ 1,126,600)

Self Insurance Fund Revenues:

$  1,748,300

Self Insurance Fund Expenditures:

$  2,439,175





Difference       ($     690,875)

Note – These numbers do not include any pay increases and only a limited amount of funds for various capital outlay projects.  In addition, the General Fund numbers include the use of $130,900 in fund balance from the Police Pension Fund that will not be available again in FY 2010-11.

He also noted that in the General Fund numbers there was the increase that the Council had already approved for January 1, so if that was not in there that number would be even worse.  He added that one thing that was helping the General Fund for next year was that the General Fund numbers do include the use of $130,900 in fund balance from the Police Pension Fund (mentioned above), but once they use that in the upcoming budget that will wipe that fund out and so in future years they will not have that available to help sort of buy down that cost.  He then asked them to turn to page 2.  

2. Health Insurance Rate Quotes For May 1, 2009 – April 30, 2010

Revenue Generated (Includes Life & AD) During FY 2007-08 = $1,748,336

Effective May 1, 2008



Total Expected Liability


$1,413,050



Total Maximum Liability


$1,709,179

Mr. Corcoran paused for a minute to explain that basically when the health insurance representatives meet with them each year they give the staff a variety of numbers but the two most important numbers were the Expected Liabilities, which was the estimated costs from the reinsurance carrier of what they think the city’s cost will be for the upcoming year and then they give them the Maximum Liability number which means that if you have a horrible year that was the maximum amount of money you will have to pay before reinsurance covers everything else.  So in an ideal world, you would fund to your Maximum Liability.  He added that to give them a little history, when he arrived here in 2001, they were not even funding to the Expected Liability and had years where year-end transfers had to be made from the General Fund and/or Water and Sewer Fund just to offset the associated costs within the Self Insurance Fund.  He stated that they may remember that the Council implemented some actions shortly after his arrival and began funding at the Expected Liability rate.  Last year they did fund at the Maximum Liability level, so that figure of $1,709,179 (mentioned above) was what they funded at last year but that was the first year they have been able to do that.  

Effective May 1, 2009



Total Expected Liability


$1,908,534



Total Maximum Liability


$2,417,367


Recommended Funding Levels By City Manager

Actual Claims (03/01/08 – 02/28/09)

$1,745,131

Fixed Cost – FY 2009-10



$    413,204

Lasers





$    135,000







Total
$2,293,335

Mr. Corcoran explained that he did not think it was realistic to go all the way up to that Total Maximum Liability number of $2.4 [million] but he was not comfortable with just funding to the $1.9 [million] based on what their actual claims have been for the past year.  He noted that staff contacted the city’s third party administrator and actually got a spreadsheet that showed them all of the claims from March 1, 2008 through February 28, 2009 which represented 12 months and that total was $1,745,131.  He stated that he then attached to that the Fixed Cost, the definite number of what that will be for the next year.  He added that was what they pay the third party administrator and Bill Kiser’s fee comes out of that and that was the $413,204.  He continued by explaining that the last group was what he called Lasers.  The way that worked, he explained, just say that he developed a heart attack this year and his hospital bill was $100,000.  The city would have paid the first $40,000 this year and the reinsurance carrier would pick up the remaining $60,000 but just like he had explained at the Retreat, they were not going to give you that same coverage from that point on.  So they come in on renewal and they say “well, next year we will attach a laser to you.”  They can do it to an unlimited number of people depending upon their actual claims history.  It can be one or as many as who knows and for instance, they would put a $50,000 laser on him.  That would mean that next year the City of Eden will pay the first $90,000 of his claim.  So the city would pay the $40,000 they would normally pay and then an additional $50,000 laser.  If he goes over the $90,000 the reinsurance carrier will kick in.  So the individuals who had lasers were also included because the city will probably pay that since they are often associated with a condition that is reoccurring.  He noted that because of HIPAA laws he could not tell them who those people were or what their sickness was but they knew that the conditions that they have was not going to go away so as long as they were living or aged out of the coverage the city would continue to pay.   He explained that you add these lasers because it is a very good chance, unless they pass away, we will pay that laser.  So when you add the last year of actual claims, the fixed costs for next year, and the lasers you see a total of $2,293,335.
Council Member Tuggle asked how many lasers were there.
Mr. Corcoran replied that he thought the number this year represents 3 people.

Council Member Carter questioned the age of those people and if they were close to maxing out.

Mr. Corcoran replied that unfortunately two were in their mid fifties.  Another one, who was number two, in terms of cost, would actually be coming off the city’s policy in February.  He added that the reinsurance carrier knows this so that individual only has a laser through February.  If that individual had been on the City’s plan for all of next year their lasers would have been worse.  He noted that the 08-09 plan year included lasers that only totaled $15,000, so they could see how that works.  It depends upon the individual and it goes up and down each year based on actual claims history per individual.  He then asked them to look below… 


Amount Of Additional Funds Needed For FY 2009-10



Recommended Funding Level 

$2,293,335



Total Maximum Liability – FY 2008-09
$1,709,179





Total Additional Need

$    584,156



Note:  The $584,156 equals an increase of 31.99% compared to the



            total maximum liability figure of $1,709,179 for FY 2008-09. 

Mr. Corcoran then continued to the recommended plan of action.  He explained that there was no one basket of goodies or silver bullet you use to solve the problem.  They would have to take a comprehensive approach and lay it all on the table and everyone in his opinion will have to share in the remedy.  

3. Recommended Plan Of Action:
A. Modify the existing health insurance plan by implementing the following changes:

Change the Primary Care Office Visit Co-Pay to $20 versus the current $15 and the Specialist Office Visit Co-Pay to $35 versus the current $15.  There would be a $250 maximum that would apply to either option [for a year].  This would reduce our claims attachment factor by $18,691.

Council Member Ellis asked if he had considered even a higher increase than the one presented.  

Mr. Corcoran replied that he did not get another scenario based on a higher set of numbers from them.  He asked Mr. Kiser to give him some suggestions of what would save money.  He noted that staff did survey 28 communities that are similar in size to Eden on anything and everything you can imagine concerning health insurance. They found that the average co-pay was $17.66 so the city’s current cost of $15 and the proposed increased was not bad.  He stated that he could go back and ask for a scenario based on higher numbers but the numbers they gave him, again the reason he recommended going from $15 to $20 was when they get done talking this morning, when they look at the totality of everything he is recommending, that will probably be enough.  He noted that if you have a family, just assume the Council adopts all of his recommendations, if you have a family or spouse you were going to pay more, if you have dental you will pay more, if you were a retiree you will pay more, and if you were a current employee you will pay more.  Then if your benefits have been reduced you were going to pay more.  So they were going to get it on both ends…they were getting it on the premium end, the monthly contribution and they were getting it on reduced benefits because he was talking in there about increasing their co-pays and changing their prescription drugs.
Council Member Epps noted that his company charges $25 for an office visit, $50 for specialists and $150 ER.

Mr. Corcoran pointed out that of the 28 places they surveyed 4 had a $25 co-pay and the others were lower, but they could revisit that if the Council would like to look at that.

Council Member Myott asked if this also applied to the retirees to which Mr. Corcoran replied that it applied to everybody, whether you have a child that goes to Dayspring or an employee, spouse or retiree.  He noted that every time he walked into Dayspring it was $15 so now it would be $20 unless he was going to see a specialist.

Council Member Carter asked if this was across the board to which Mr. Corcoran explained that it was a plan change applicable to everyone.  Council Member Carter stated that was what a lot of people were complaining about…

Mr. Corcoran stated that to be honest and in due respect it was hard for him to understand how people could be out there complaining when they have no idea what he was going to recommend.  He stated nobody had contacted him to ask any questions.

Council Member Tuggle referred to a letter from a previous employee and Mr. Corcoran replied that he did not know where they were getting their information.  He stated he was willing to meet and talk with any current or previous employee about the self insurance fund situation but had not been approached by anyone.

Council Member Carter stated that the City Manager’s report just came out the day before and he asked if anyone had received a call about the memorandum from the City Manager dated March 27, 2009 to which Council Member Burnette replied not on this one per say…

There was a brief moment of discussion about various letters that had been sent to Council from retirees.

Council Member Myott stated that she thought some of the retirees got upset that they were going to pay $200…to which Mr. Corcoran stated that was said during the retreat that they “may” want to look at $200 but that he never outlined a definitive plan of action for the self insurance fund because he did not know what the 08-09 rates would be.

Council Member Carter added that he thought that what most people were talking about had come out of the retreat.

Mr. Corcoran then continued by asking them to turn to the top of page 3.  He then explained the information below:

Change the Rx Plan to 35% Formulary Brand Drug with a $15 floor and $35 ceiling versus the current $20 and to 45% Non-Formulary Brand Drug with a $15 floor and a $50 ceiling versus the current $35.  The Generic would remain unchanged at $5.  This would reduce our claims attachment factor by $18,691.

During the last twelve months we had 4,584 generic prescriptions filled that equaled total claims of $62,002 at an average charge per prescription equal to $18.48.  Compare this to the other 2,326 non-generic prescriptions filled that equaled total claims of $255,092 at an average charge per prescription equal to $131.70.  Obviously, to the extent we can and to the extent it is possible – we need to do what we can to encourage individuals to use generic brand drugs.
Mr. Corcoran explained that (regarding what was mentioned above) the only thing that would change his recommendation, and it was a simple question and he had asked it for the last three days and had yet to receive a simple answer, of the 2,326 non-generic prescriptions, how many of those could have been filled by generic drugs.  If they come back to him and they say “you know what we looked at those and 80% of those could have been filled by generic drugs”, then his recommendation here is good. On the other hand if they come back and say only 10% could have been filled by a generic drug then his recommendation may need to be reconsidered depending upon the additional information he is able to obtain from the reinsurance carrier.  

He explained that he was just saying this because he had heard stories.  In fact a draft form of this document was shared with some department heads on Thursday.  He stated that one employee told them in that meeting that they were on 7 medications and 6 of those medications were generic but the 7th medication was not available as a generic drug and they already pay $35 a month.  Mr. Corcoran pointed out that they would want to be careful, if there were some people out there that need these 2,300+ prescriptions and they cannot get it as a generic drug you do not want to ding those people too bad in terms of additional monthly costs.  

He stated that he was trying to find out that piece of information.  One of the things he did find out was that if “Dr. Ellis” writes him a prescription for a generic drug but then he went to Layne’s or CVS, and he really did not want that generic drug but rather a brand name, then there was a penalty and he would have to pay it.  He really did not have a problem with that.  

One of the things he had talked about and he did not have enough information to make this recommendation, but just say they found out that 80% of those could have been generic drugs.  He suggested that they maybe would want to do something like Blue Cross and Blue Shield did to get a buy in and offer free generic drugs for 6 months.  He explained that they would be losing $5 per prescription if they did that but it could lead possibly to huge savings by reducing the number of people using brand name prescriptions.  So for a small amount of money, if “Joe Jones” thinks that he can go and get his drug for free versus paying $35 to $50 bucks he will probably do it.  And once they get accustomed to using generic drugs and comfortable with it, look at the potential savings to the city.   

Council Member Burnette commented that he thought that the State was proposing something like that with the emergency room.  If you go there for a non-emergency then you pay a higher co-pay.

Mr. Corcoran then continued on with his report.

Overall, the implementation of the two plan changes outlined above would reduce our claims attachment factor by $37,382

B. Increase the premium for dental insurance for all classifications from $25 per month to $33.00 per month.  This represents an increase of 31.99% or $8.00 per month and will generate additional revenue in the amount of $32,064.
Total claims paid for the last twelve months was equal to $103,777.56 or an average monthly cost per unit of $25.89.  Please note the $25.89 cost per month does not include any of the attributable fixed costs from our third party administrator (TPA).

C. Increase the monthly contribution levels for dependent coverage.  Earlier this month we contacted twenty-eight communities throughout the state of North Carolina that were similar in size to the City of Eden.  We learned that the average charges for dependent health insurance was $240 for children, $398 for spouse and $600 for family.

Currently, we have 26 plan participants that elect to pay for children dependent coverage, 28 plan participants that elect to pay for spouse dependent coverage and 28 plan participants that elect to pay for family dependent coverage. 

The dependent coverage rates in Eden have not been increased in at least nine (9) years due to the previous success of the self-insurance fund.  It is recommended that the existing rates be increased to a level that is halfway between our current charges and the average rate being charged in other municipalities.  The changes will result in additional revenue of $89,760 and would be as follows:

Mr. Corcoran explained that honestly it was his fault, because he never recommended an increase, but when things were going good and you are making money in your health insurance plan each year you do not think about raising it and just putting the money in the bank when it’s not needed to fund the existing expenses.  He added that he did not know what happened before he came here, but he knew for a fact they have not increased since he arrived.  He then referred to the chart on page 4.  

Category

Current       Average       Proposed          Additional Revenue 

Children (26)
  $160
         $240
      $200
$40 x 26 x 12 = $12,480

Spouse (28)
  $235            $394
      $315
$80 x 28 x 12 = $26,880

Family (28)
  $300
          $600
      $450
$150 x 28 x 12 = $50,400

D. At this point, the first three recommendations that I have outlined will result in additional revenue that is equal to $159,206.  Unfortunately, this still leaves us $424,950 short of the $584,156 in additional revenue that I feel is needed for FY 2009-10.  As such, it is my recommendation that we close that gap from three areas:  current employees, retirees and the City’s annual budget.

The survey conducted earlier this month indicated that 92.86% of the other municipalities do not require their full-time employees to pay anything towards their own health insurance coverage.  Despite this fact, I feel that FY 2009-10 will be an unprecedented year requiring extreme measures and our existing employees should help us in meeting our future obligation.  Therefore, I am recommending that the existing employees be asked to make a monthly contribution of $50 per employee through reductions in the proposed budget for FY 2009-10.  This would result in $108,600 in additional revenue.  The specific proposals I am submitting is as follows:

Eliminate the funds allocated to Christmas Bonus:


$   27,700

Reduce the funds allocated to Employee Incentives by 50%:
$     9,800

Reduce the 401K contribution on all employees (128)

   except law enforcement (53) due to existing law by

   1% from 5% gross pay to 4% gross pay or an average

   of $392.96 per employee:


 

   
$   50,300 

Reduce various line items in the Police Department

   budget specific to employees by a total of $20,700  

   to offset the $392.96 average loss per employee as

   a result of their 401K reduction:



   
$   20,800 









Total    $ 108,600

Council Member Carter questioned the breakdown per percent for the 401K reduction and wanted to verify it was a recommendation to lower the contribution from 5% to 4%.

Mr. Corcoran explained that the cost was $50,300 currently per percent for everyone but the police.  He explained that by law you have to give them their 401K.  He added that not only do they get the normal retirement that a normal employee gets but they also get a supplemental retirement and the 401K.  Those were delegated by law.  He stated that he did not think it was fair that every employee but a police officer shares in this burden.  So, the fourth component of his recommendation was to reduce various line items unique to employees within the Police Department by a total of $20,700 to offset the $392.96 average loss per employee as a result of their 401K reduction.  For example, he did not know how this got started, but every detective gets a $1,000 clothing allowance every year, just to wear normal clothes.  No other employee gets a clothing allowance, so maybe they need to be cut by $392 next year. 

He explained that he had already identified in the budget where he would take that money.  So, that would get you that $108,600 which breaks out to $50 per month per employee.  He stressed that if you did take $20,700 from the police department then they were paying their fair share as if they had lost 1% from their 401K and in the end, every employee would have given up…well not every employee because the 401K slides.  He noted that if you were someone who earned $20,000 a year you will lose $200 from your 401K.  If you were someone who earned $100,000 you will lose a $1,000.  There was no way to make it exactly equal but he did not think that was a big deal.  He added that he did think it was important that the police department share in this because he did not think it was fair to the other employees for them to share the lion’s share of the burden.

Council Member Ellis stated that it was as simple as saying more or less that it was about $1.00 or so a day to which Mr. Corcoran replied in the end it comes out to $50 a month per current employee.

Council Member Ellis noted that it was almost what they got last year in a 3% raise and he would be more or less taking that away to which Mr. Corcoran replied that he may be right, but they were going to have a job and Council Member Ellis agreed that was what he meant.

Mr. Corcoran added that just for curiosity, one thing he looked at, he had seriously debated it but did not do it as he felt the employees would come to the Council and they would change it anyway, but he thought about asking every employee to work one day (8 hours total per employee) during the year without pay.  He explained that if every employee would work 8 hours during the year and did not get paid that would save the city $31,555.  The problem with that was while it sounded like a lot, it was not a lot of money when you look at it. He stated that he thought that they would probably have an enormous number of existing employees contacting the Council saying, “Ms. Myott I know it might not seem a lot but that 8 hours whenever you take it out it will hurt me making my mortgage payment or buy groceries, I don’t get to touch that 401K for 20 years, why don’t you just take it from my 401K?”  He explained that the only reason he had looked at doing it on the pay end was because then he could get at all of the departments and divisions without anyone being excluded by law like the case with the 401K contributions. Then you were getting at everybody, but he knew, because he knew their employees pretty well if they had to give up something, they would rather have it come out of their 401K until they got over this financial hump [rather] than it to come out of their pay.

Council Member Epps pointed out that he did not think you would be allowed to work people without pay to which Mr. Corcoran explained that what they would have done is to reduce everybody’s salary by 8 hours.  You would not want somebody saying “well okay when do I take my 8 hours off…well no we want you to keep working…your salary is going down by 8 hours”.  He stated that when you think about that and you spread it out over 26 pay periods it was less than 30 minutes a pay period.  He added that those were things that if the sky keeps falling there were other things out there but at this point in time to make up this amount of money it seemed to him that it was better to take a percent off of 401K than to ask for a reduction in pay.  

Council Member Burnette added that the fact was, if they are so set on the 401K they can still contribute to the 401K to which Mr. Corcoran agreed that was correct.

Council Member Carter asked how much it would be if you cut an additional percent off of 401K to which Mr. Corcoran replied that it was $50,300 but then there was no way he could get it from the employees within the police department and that was the problem.

He then continued on with the next items.  He pointed out that he had put a lot of history in the memorandum because he had honestly heard so much misinformation in the last few weeks.  He thought it was important that the Council be fully aware of the facts so that as people contacted them, they could communicate that information to them.  
E. On January 17, 2002 the City Council voted to extend health insurance benefits to retirees who had at least 25 years of total public service (half of which had to be with the City of Eden).  As of March 27, 2009 we have two (2) retirees who retired since January 17, 2002 with more than 25 years of service but less than 30 years of service and they contribute $275 per month to their monthly premium level as established by the City Council.  In addition, we have thirty-five (35) retirees who retired since January 17, 2002 with at least 30 years of service and they contribute $00.00 per month to their monthly premium level as established by the City Council.  

It is noteworthy to point out that none of these employees were hired or came to work for the City of Eden with the promise of receiving this benefit.  The benefit only came to fruition at the end of their municipal careers.  It is also noteworthy to remember that former employees who retired prior to January 17, 2002 with more than 25 years of service did not and do not receive this benefit.  The health/dental insurance coverage provided to the retirees by the taxpayers of Eden is a tremendous and magnificent benefit for those individuals who now qualify but it is not an entitlement for “free” insurance coverage.  The existing ordinance clearly states that the City pays $275 or $550 per month per retiree or 50% or 100% of the premium whichever amount is smaller.  If it was intended for the benefit to be “free” it would not have a dollar amount in the ordinance that serves as a financial cap.  I was here when the ordinance amendment was drafted, worked closely with the member of Council who proposed this benefit change and I can tell you from firsthand knowledge that it was not the Council’s intent to provide “free” insurance regardless of the associated costs.  In fact, the retirees used to make a monthly contribution until as recently as June 20, 2006 when the City Council voted to increase the amount of money the City was willing to contribute to the retiree’s premiums.  Page 33 of the FY 2005-06 Budget Message states, “The City pays up to a maximum of $400 per month for their monthly insurance premium with the difference being paid by the retiree.”
The City Manager stopped here to note that he had heard some previous employees were saying they were promised free insurance.  He wanted to point out that no one was promised free insurance and the ordinance has never said that.  Secondly, the retirees used to pay for a portion of their monthly cost prior to the last Ordinance change on June 20, 2006.

Currently, the City pays $550 per month in premiums ($525 health and $25 dental) for the 35 retirees with at least 30 years of service and $275 per month in premiums ($262.50 health and $12.50 dental) for the 2 retirees with at least 25 years of service but less than 30 years of total service.  This equals a total of $237,600.

Again, it is important to remember that we are a self-insured program which means our “real cost” is actually “claims paid”, not the amount of money we set aside in the form of monthly premiums for anticipated claims.

Mr. Corcoran explained that there has been a lot of confusion out there concerning our health insurance program and they may have received a letter from a retiree, (he noted they were not there to discuss that issue), but in that letter if you read what he writes he says he is not asking for the city to pickup any liability for the additional dependent coverage, he was willing to pay the premium.  Mr. Corcoran explained that it is clear that this individual thinks the City has a private insurance policy where you put in your dependent premiums of X and then Blue Cross Blue Shield will pay all of the claims.  He pointed out that if the dependent the retiree wants to add has a year where they are not sick at all, their cost was zero, but if they are added and comes in here and they have an illness and their claims are $40,000 the taxpayers eat that.  That would be the cost of that retiree adding that dependent, not the X amount a month they pay as a premium.

Council Member Ellis asked if he thought that those retirees and their families should all be invited in so that he could explain it to which Mr. Corcoran replied no not as a group at a Council meeting but that he was willing to sit down one-on-one with any previous employee to explain the current situation, past history and recommendations.  Council Member Ellis asked why they were getting misinformation and such a falsehood about everything.

Mr. Corcoran replied that it was a small community and rumors run rampant very quickly.  He pointed out again that not one person had called him or come to see him about these issues but that he is ready and willing to meet with anyone and he encouraged the members of Council to pass that information along if they are approached.

Council Member Myott pointed out that she and the Mayor had been there a long time and they have been through all of this.

Mayor Grogan commented that the thing that had always incensed him was that you go compare communities and this community does this and that community does that.  He questioned why they would not check the local employers.  He pointed out that the hospital did not pay for retirees.  If they had insurance he had to pay for it.  No one has paid for his insurance but him.  Looking at the local industries, they were the taxpayers who were the ones paying this stuff and he realized that city employees, school teachers, State employees, government…and you know look at the State employee’s retirement, the State employee’s health insurance….that will break them all.  

Mr. Corcoran explained that the reason he had said no to Council Member Ellis’s question, with all due respect, was that they all need to do what was right.  Who cares what he as City Manager thinks as a current employee.  He added that he did not mean it ugly.  He liked this benefit and would be lying to them if he told them that he did not hope to receive it himself someday.  He stated he has been here nine years and he hopes to be here until the end of his career.  He hoped to someday get the same benefit they were getting today, but everyone needs to remember this is a benefit – a privilege and not an entitlement.    

Council Member Epps asked if he would send out a letter notifying them to which Mr. Corcoran replied that yes he would be sending out a detailed letter to all of the retirees and he would extend them each an invitation to come in and meet with him to discuss the situation at hand and why the changes were necessary.

Council Member Myott questioned why all of the letters were coming from former employees in the police department.

Mr. Corcoran replied that he did not know but that a larger percentage of the retirees receiving this benefit are from the police department.  He also noted that not necessarily every single person has been involved in sending out the letters but that it was not unreasonable to think that there was a group of people or a person that was coordinating the letter writing efforts.

Council Member Myott agreed as all these letters were just alike.

Mr. Corcoran added that various staff members had also heard some comments from former employees at the health fair.  He continued by asking them to look at the bottom of the page, at the actual claims:

Actual claims for this group of retirees and their covered dependents for the last twelve months has actually equaled $448,970.25.  This is much more than the $237,600 set aside by the City to help pay for their costs.  Furthermore, the $448,970.25 is strictly limited to “actual claims paid” and does not include any costs associated with services provided by the TPA.  The average annual cost per retiree based only upon actual claims paid for the past twelve months is $12,134.32.  This does not bode well when compared to the average annual cost per current employee based only upon actual claims for the past twelve months of $6,857.99.
Based upon the existing cost data it is my opinion that the monthly premiums charged for the coverage of a retiree should be set at a higher rate than what is currently being allocated for the coverage of an existing employee.  Given the current state of the City’s budget and the information outlined above I do not think it is unreasonable to require a monthly contribution of at least $100 from the 35 retirees currently paying $00.00 and an additional $100 from the 2 retirees currently paying $275.00.  This level of contribution would be a mere “drop in the bucket” compared to the actual costs being incurred but I firmly believe and recommend that “everyone” should share in solving the existing problem.  An additional contribution of $100 per month by the 37 retirees noted above would generate additional revenue equal to $44,400.  
Finally, I feel the contribution levels for the retirees should be re-visited on an annual basis and that they remain unchanged, decreased or increased on an annual basis based upon our actual performance for the previous year and the estimated costs associated with the upcoming year. 
Mr. Corcoran pointed out that he was really trying to help the retirees because he did not want them to be embarrassed and he did not want them to hurt the other employees’ chances of receiving this benefit at some point in the future.  He asked them to picture the response from an average taxpayer if they heard a previous employee was complaining about making a monthly contribution of $100 for their health insurance when actual claims had skyrocketed so much.  He stated that he would tell them one thing, if they thought the public was incensed with the AIG bonuses, you watch what the public will say if a former employee takes the position that they should not pay anything for their insurance coverage given the current state of the economy and the actual costs being incurred by the taxpayers of this community.  In all honesty, he stated that he would tell any retiree that came into his office today that they needed to accept the ultimate decisions of the City Council and pay their fair share.

Council Member Tuggle added that it was and is interesting too when you looked at the fact to raise the taxes even one penny was only $75,000, it did not even touch all of these things that they have to make up the difference in.

Mr. Corcoran stated that he tried to put himself in the Council’s position when he made recommendations and he asked how we could justify our previous employees not paying anything when they were costing the taxpayers nearly $500,000 a year.  He pointed out that their current claims are costing the taxpayers double to what the current employees are costing.  He stated that some former employees may not see this but he was honestly trying to protect all of these retirees and also trying to protect all of the other 181 people who were still working.  

Council Member Ellis asked if he had any figures about how many of the retirees came out of each department.  Mr. Corcoran replied that most are former police officers and Council Member Ellis noted that they already receiving additional benefits not being received by retirees from other departments within the City.

Mr. Corcoran stated that was correct.  As an example, he explained that probably the person that earned the least amount of money on the day they retired who was now a retiree was a former clerical worker in the Planning Department.  Retirement is about 66% they tell you of your three highest years and she still works at her same hourly rate as she did when she retired, on a part-time basis.  She was getting 66% of her money from retirement and she was working 20 hours a week right now.  He stated that she was making more money now than the day she retired.  He noted that several of the retirees are working somewhere part-time which is supplementing their retirement income.  Regardless of whether or not they are working somewhere part-time – the situation is the way it is and the City has to do something to make-up for the projected shortfall.

Council Member Myott commented that it was because they retire so young to which Mr. Corcoran added that many of the individuals end up going out and do something else.  He stated that he hoped that when he retired his bills would go down somewhat because he would not be raising three kids and he would not be paying for schools and cars and insurance, etc….  He stated that he had calculated the monetary impact on every current employee as well as the previous employees and that the one who was going to be hit the hardest of anyone was Council Member Carter because he had family insurance.  So what would be the impact to him, he would be paying $150 more for family coverage until his daughter was old enough to come off and he would pay $8.00 more a month for dental and if Council did this he would pay $100 per month for health insurance as a retiree and $8 per month for dental insurance as a retiree.

Council Member Carter added that he thought the increases being proposed by the City Manager for the retirees and others were fair and Council Member Ellis agreed that it was as well.

Council Member Tuggle added that he thought they had really tried hard to make sure that people have a job.

Mr. Corcoran added that another thing he had in there, he thought the annual contribution rates should be fluctuated every year based on the actual experience from the previous year as well as the projected rates for the upcoming year.  For instance next year could be a good year and the Council could decide to reduce the monthly contributions.

Council Member Carter noted that it could always go down.

Mr. Corcoran agreed but noted that last year was a real bad year and honestly when the Councilman who drafted this Ordinance change in January 2002 sat in his office and drafted this whole thing he did not intend for it to be free forever because it was impossible to know what would happen to future costs associated with health and dental coverage.

Mayor Grogan asked why they would not support the employees (in January 2002) because times were good, but he thought the fluctuation part…to which Council Member Ellis stated that was what he meant by maybe discussing with the retirees about what was really happening.

Mr. Corcoran reiterated that he was ready and willing to meet with any current employee or previous employee to answer any and all questions concerning this matter. He encouraged the Mayor and members of City Council to ask individuals to go and meet with the City Manager (if they are approached) about any of their questions and/or concerns.

Council Member Carter stated that he thought what most of this was and you know it makes you wonder sometimes when they do their retreat, the whole room was circled by employees.  Of course when that $200 figure came out as an example that was what he got bombarded about and people thought it was definitely going to be proposed.  

Council Member Carter stated that he did not think there was a city employee [retiree] drawing this benefit who did not appreciate it and he was speaking for himself and hopefully the majority of the rest of them.  He thought that everybody who was getting it really did appreciate it but he thought that one number stood out and popped them right quick.  He added that he did not think anyone in the room completely understood including him.

Council Member Epps stated that since this was a publicized meeting did the Council have to wait and put this on an agenda or would they take action today to which Mr. Corcoran replied that he did not want them to take action today.  He did not want anyone to say that he had pulled a quick one, they had an emergency meeting and he pulled one over on them.  He stated that this was not his decision; he wanted the Council to make the decision and have time to think about it.  He would suggest they recess today and come back hopefully Thursday evening and that would give them time to talk with the current employees, retirees or to talk amongst themselves.  They may have better ideas than he has here.  Yes, they could do something today but he would like for them to wait.  He can’t complete the budget until they resolve some of these issues and he hoped to be available to answer any of their questions and to talk to them.  He also added that between now and Thursday they have the opportunity to talk amongst themselves and to talk to current employees and retirees and then on Thursday they would come back and tell him what they liked and then it will be integrated into the budget and for the new plan year that becomes effective on May 1, 2009. 

Council Member Myott asked if they would vote at this meeting to which Mr. Corcoran replied that they would need to set the monthly premium levels for the retirees in terms of the health insurance and dental insurance but the plan changes, dependent coverage rates, contributions from current employees and additional allocations from the City would be adopted when they adopt the budget. Council Member Myott asked if there was no time that these retirees could actually come to the Council meeting.

Mr. Corcoran explained that they could come to any meeting.  He stated he had been told some of them may be planning to attend the first budget work session.  He stated that he hopes they will come in to meet with him in person if they have additional questions or concerns but that they could certainly attend any meeting including the one held today.

Council Member Ellis commented that he did not think $3.00 a day would hurt these people.  In this day and time people look at a sum and they say oh my goodness how can I save a $100 a month.  You turn around and you go by a gallon of gas for $2.00 and asked what they are doing to increase yourself to make sure you do not have to have these premiums in the future.  Maybe they need to implement something in their police or fire department for better health as a preventative…to which Council Member Carter pointed out that they were doing that now such as the health fair.

Mayor Grogan commented that they were talking about adjusting of which he thought, good years and bad years but he also thought they should be building reserves like water and sewer and the depreciation on that to have reserves so when you have to go replace water lines and sewer lines that you have some money in the bank to do them.  He knew they were probably a non-profit organization but they could go broke like any other company if they did not take care and 2% increases on an annual basis beat the daylights out of a 15 or 10% increase at a onetime pop.  

Council Member Tuggle agreed that the Mayor made a good point.  He had spent a lot of time going through this and he knew that Chris and John as long as they have been on the Council that this has always been a Peter to pay Paul type of budget from year to year and sooner or later the hammer falls and this was the year.  You cannot go to the Undesignated Fund and draw money from that anymore and it has all hit at one time.  He stated that he was looking at all the industries that they have lost and how much money they have lost as a result of it and it has all converged here at one time and if these funds here do not take care of themselves and they were not self sufficient you could not continue to operate like that.  The self-insurance funds should pay for themselves and like the Mayor said you should always have some reserves there because these years were going to come.  

Mayor Grogan recalled what a former City Councilman had said, Mr. Bob Harris, who had told him that he had told those boys if they would increase that water and sewer rate about 2% each year, a little bit each year they would be just fine and he (Grogan) could not get them to do a water study. He added that he could not get them to do anything until Pluma went bankrupt.  

Council Tuggle noted that he was looking at Pillowtex, Parkdale, Solite, HanesBrands, Tiger Tek has moved out and they have lost Pluma.  They have taken some real hits in this city.

After this discussion Mr. Corcoran continued by moving on to the following:
F. To make up the remaining difference it is recommended that the City allocate $215,800 to the Special Appropriation Department within the General Fund (179 plan participants) and $56,800 to the Special Appropriation Department within the Water and Sewer Fund (47 plan participants).  The funds would be listed under a special “holding account – self insurance fund” and would only be accessed if absolutely needed near the end of FY 2009-10.  The $272,600 breaks down to approximately $100.52 per month per plan participant.

Based upon previous years claims history there is a good chance that we will not need to allocate all of this money.  By setting it to the side we make sure it is appropriated if needed but that it would only be used as a last resort.

He also thought it was really important to send a message that they were putting the burden on the people who receive the benefit first, the employees and the retirees and they were not coming to the taxpayers unless absolutely needed.  So let’s say that next year they have a great year.  Their claims this year were over $1.7 million and their claims the previous year were right at a million.  So let’s say our claims go back down to around the million figure so instead of $2.2 we only use $1.5.  Then we would never touch any of this money and would end the year with a surplus.  Let’s just say we have another real bad year and let’s say we end up spending $2.1 million.  Then they were going to need some of this $272K.  But you do not go ahead and send it to the self insurance fund until it is actually needed.  That way if it is not used it stays in the General Fund and the Water & Sewer Fund.  

Summary

The current state of the economy coupled with the recent closing of HanesBrand and the escalating costs associated with health, dental and prescription related costs will have an adverse impact on the City of Eden for several years to come.  The solutions that we eventually implement in response to the existing problems will not eliminate our problems altogether.  The recovery will be a long journey full of additional sacrifices and pain for everyone.

The health insurance proposal I have set forth uses additional funds from our general fund and water and sewer fund budgets as an absolute last resort.  You will note that the current employees and retirees will be asked to make sacrifices as well as to fund needed increases associated with the various dependent coverage’s they may have selected.



Total Additional Revenue Needed:


$584,156



Modifications To Existing Plan:


$   37,382



Increase In Dental Premiums:



$   32,064



Increase In Dependent Coverage Premiums:

$   89,760



Increase In Retiree Contributions:


$   44,400



Increase In Employee Contributions:


$ 108,600



Holding Account – Self Insurance Fund:

$ 272,600









Total
$ 584,806

Please feel free to contact me with any questions concerning this material.

Council Member Ellis pointed out that the number one thing was, they had to keep this city running.

Mr. Corcoran agreed and stated that this was just one piece of a three piece puzzle, the Self-Insurance Fund, the Water & Sewer Fund and the General Fund.  There may be better approaches but this was his stab at it. 

Council Member Tuggle commented that it was fair.

Council Member Burnette agreed and stated that after the approach that they took and the across the board plan changes that affects everyone then he looked at the remainder amount of money, the employee, the retiree and then the city, [and] what they were asking of the employees of that amount was about 25.5%.  He pointed out that they were asking of the retirees about 10.5% and of the city they were asking about 64%, after the plan.  He added that he liked the point about getting the information, the survey, but he bet that they were not the only city or municipality doing this as well and he thought that those figures will change drastically as well.

Council Member Ellis noted that he saw where in Guilford County they were cutting jobs to save $2.5 million dollars.

Mr. Corcoran stated that honestly, the thing was, they were ahead of the curve in terms of reducing staff when in 2002 they began reducing staff.  He asked them to imagine if they were still at 203 employees.  They would be laying people off as well.  He reminded them that the City Council took a proactive approach and reduced the City’s staff size when times were much better from an economic perspective.
Council Member Tuggle commented that he had looked at some of the old budget messages and that Mr. Corcoran had predicted this all along.  

Mr. Corcoran stated that he remembered when he and the former Council Member sat at the table and one of the things they discussed was that you never know what the health insurance costs were going to be like in the future so if you just say 100% in the Ordinance, what liability would you be taking on.  He stated that he remembered that they talked about the fact that you should set an initial figure and it can go up and down each year as needed.   He stated that for instance, say they are able to cut $700,000 off their claims and so next year their total cost was $1.5.  As a result your future rates end up going down which in turn may allow you to consider a reduction in the contribution levels.
Also, next year in the budget say the premium level for that year was $550.  That was why it was set up the way it was, then each year when you establish the premium level for the next plan year it was there.  The reason it went from $400 to $550 was that when they established that $550 things were going good and the Council wanted to help the retirees.  In 06-07 things were going good and the City increased the contribution so the retirees with at least 30 years did not pay anything.  Now things were bad and the Council is adjusting accordingly.
The other thing was, they did have, because of all of these good years, over $600,000 in the Self-Insurance Fund balance last year but things were so bad that they moved that money to the General Fund and the Water & Sewer Fund to balance the budget.  But if they had not done that it would be $600,000 in the Self Insurance Fund from the previous year where they did very well.  So again this year has been very bad.  He added that his gut tells him that they will be hard pressed to do this bad again next year so he hoped they would be much less than the 2.2, but you do not know.  They did not know who was going to have a heart attack or a knee replacement, etc.
He asked them to consider this, then come back and ask any questions.  He would be happy to sit down with them or any retiree.  He thought the biggest thing for them, as these retirees contact them, that they really just need to come and meet privately and whoever the instigator of that group was, they should [also] come in before they open up that problem.

Mr. Corcoran went to the next item:

Water & Sewer Rate Adjustments Needed to Offset Hanesbrands Departure

	Sewer
	Current
	$2.5 Million
	$3.0 Million

	Basic Charge $/Month
	$4.56
	$7.26
	$7.80

	Consumption Charge $/1,000 gallons
	$2.55
	$4.06
	$4.36

	Average Sewer Bill/5,000 gallons mos.
	$17.31
	$27.55
	$29.60


Mr. Corcoran pointed out that the budget right now today was $1.2 million short.

	Water
	Current
	$2.5 Million
	$3.0 Million

	Basic Charge $/Month
	$6.47
	$8.65
	$9.09

	Consumption Charge $/1,000 gallons
	$2.17
	$3.53
	$3.80

	Average Sewer Bill/5,000 gallons mos.
	$17.32
	$26.28
	$28.09


	Combined Total
	Current
	$2.5 Million
	$3.0 Million

	Average Monthly Water & Sewer Bill
	$34.63
	$53.83
	$57.69

	Average Annual Water & Sewer Bill
	$415.56
	$645.96
	$692.28


	$ Change/Month
	$19.20
	$23.06

	$ Change/Year
	$230.40
	$276.72

	% Change
	55.4%
	66.6%


Anticipated Take-Or-Payments From Hanesbrand Based on Existing Contract
	FY 2009-10
	Approximately $1,250,000

	FY 2010-11
	Approximately $2,500,000

	FY 2011-12
	Approximately $2,500,000

	FY 2012-13
	$00.00


Mr. Corcoran noted that it seemed to him that they needed to implement these rate increases so that they will not have to do it all at once.  

· The net loss related to the closure of Hanesbrand is approximately $3,000,000 per year in Water and Sewer Revenue.
· We need to raise our rates to generate a minimum of $2,500,000 per year in additional Water and Sewer Revenue by July 1, 2012 and preferably to a point that generates an additional $3,000,000 per year in additional Water and Sewer Revenue.
· If we proceeded with a rate increase effective July 1, 2009 that was equal to 27.7% we would eliminate the need to balance the FY 2009-10 budget with existing fund balance.  Such an increase would increase the average monthly bill by $9.60 or an additional $115.20 per year.  This would be implemented at the same time we make the conversation to a monthly bill.

Mr. Corcoran pointed out that the sheet does not lie and this was what was going to happen once Hanesbrand was gone.  This was what they would have to do to recover their loss and when they have to do it by.  His only thought was how much of the fund balance they would really want to deplete of that $1.2 this year.  Or do you say, $9.60 a month, while they were going to monthly billing, was this something they should consider.  
Council Member Tuggle commented that the fund balance was pretty much over three months as it was and he asked if it was not.  
Mr. Corcoran replied that with water and sewer there was some there but what you will see happen, the budget the way it was right now, all of the work you have done over the last several years improving your water and sewer system was going to come to an abrupt halt because there was no money so the sooner you generate the $3 million you were losing the sooner you can get back to work on your infrastructure.  He added that you just hate to take a $1.2 million hit in terms of fund balance if you can afford it and going from bimonthly to monthly may be a good time to implement some of this.

Council Member Carter asked if he was going to take away from what the savings was going to be, what he had projected on your…to which Council Member Burnette explained that it was basically a wash, the meter reader benefits and the additional amount in revenues that will come in will pay for all of that but that means there are no additional costs to the city for that.  Council Member Carter pointed out, or savings to which Council Member Burnette replied or a savings but you were getting to a service that they have talked about which was monthly billing, which was even more important when you look at these figures as you do not want it to be coming out every 2 months.  

Mr. Corcoran then moved on to the next item:
Accelerated Solid Waste Rate Adjustments Needed to Offset Portion of Deficit
	Account Category
	Current/Year
	Approved/Year
	Accelerated/Year

	Blue
	$102.00
	$122.52
	$163.50

	Orange
	$128.64
	$144.72
	$176.82

	Red
	$155.28
	$166.92
	$190.14


Blue (2,612 accounts)
Orange (1,357 accounts)

Red (1,846 accounts)

He asked them to recall that the General Fund right now was over $700,000 short, but they just added another $200,000 under a special holding account for Self Insurance so now they were over a million short.

He pointed out that the top categories above were individual accounts.  

Annual Revenue Generated
	Blue
	$266,424
	$320,022
	$427,062

	Orange
	$174,564
	$196,385
	$239,945

	Red
	$286,647
	$308,134
	$350,998

	Total
	$727,635
	$824,541
	$1,018,005


He noted that based on what they have already approved, they would generate $824,541 (above).  If they accelerated it, that would be $1,018,005.  He then provided an explanation of the accelerated increases below:
· Accelerated year generates an additional $193,464 if implemented First Phase of Solid Waste Committee Recommendations on July 1, 2009 vs. January 1, 2010 and the Second Phase of the Rate Increase on January 1, 2010 vs. July 1, 2011.

Council Member Burnette asked if he was basically going from 18 months to 12 months to which Mr. Corcoran explained no it would still be 18 months but Phase One would be this July instead of January.

· An accelerated increase results in an additional $3.42 per month for Blue customers compared to the already approved plan of action and an additional $5.13 per month for Blue customers compared to the existing rates.  

· An accelerated increase results in an additional $2.68 per month for Orange customers compared to the already approved plan of action and an additional $4.02 per month for Orange customers compared to the existing rates.  

· An accelerated increase results in an additional $1.94 per month for Red customers compared to the already approved plan of action and an additional $2.91 per month for Red customers compared to the existing rates.  

He explained that if they went to the accelerated plan, anyone with a blue account would pay $5.13 more per month than what they pay today.  On the orange customers they would pay $4.02 more than they pay today, or $2.68 more per month of what you have already approved and the red customers would pay $2.91 more per month versus what they were already paying or $1.94 more.

Council Member Epps commented that if they were going to get chewed out for these others they may as well do it all at one time.

Mr. Corcoran added that also, if they all want to do things like this, these were things they could decide to do Thursday and then they were not showcased to the same degree at a later point in time.  If they do not want to do these things, they could wait, but that just means there was that much more of the fund balance they were going to have to use.

Council Member Epps questioned if it would balance to which Mr. Corcoran replied that on the General Fund, if you did the Solid Waste, it would pick you up another $1.94, so you were still going to use about $800,000 in fund balance to balance.

Council Member Ellis asked what it was compared to and Mr. Corcoran explained that right now they were about one million so it reduces it by 20%.  Council Member Ellis pointed out that he had made a heck of a comment when he said that $166.92 was not much a year.  He stated that if they go up in rural communities you did not see trash cans on the sides of the road.  He asked them to think about how many people go out to these dumpster sites and throw away their trash.

Mr. Corcoran stated that another thing and he was not saying they should do it, but if they really want to talk about drastic ways to save money, go to dumpsters city wide and you eliminate all pickup.  
Council Member Burnette stated that would create a tremendous mess.

RECESS:

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Carter to recess the meeting until Thursday, April 2nd at 5:30 p.m.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  






Respectfully submitted,







____________________________








Sheralene S. Thompson, City Clerk

ATTEST:

__________________________

John E. Grogan, Mayor     
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